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WIPO Member States’ General Assemblies 

2018 Open

The 58th Series of Meetings of the 

Assemblies of the Member States of the 

World Intellectual Property Organization 

(WIPO) was inaugurated in Geneva, 

Switzerland on 24th September 2018. 

The commissioner of the National 

Intellectual Property Administration, 

PRC (CNIPA), Shen Changyu, attended 

the meetings with the delegation of PRC 

government. Shen Changyu expressed 

his appreciation for the WIPO’s great 

achievement in the past year. He said, 

the PRC government and the WIPO 

continued in-depth cooperation over the 

year. The CNIPA gave great impetus to 

promote the development of PCT, 

Madrid and Hague systems in China, 

and supported the WIPO’s China office 

to operate efficiently. Shen Changyu put 

forward three suggestions on the affairs 

under the WIPO’s framework. First, 

China will unswervingly support the 

multilateralism, and firmly maintain the 

WIPO’s core role played in setting rules 

for the global intellectual property. 

Second, he called on all parties to 

further strengthen cooperation to 

promote the development of the global 

intellectual property system in joint 

efforts, build an open, inclusive, 

balanced and effective international 

order on intellectual property, and 

oppose trade protection in the name of 

intellectual property protection. Third, 

efforts should be made to improve the 

global intellectual property service 

system of WIPO and support the 

extension of working language of the 

service system for better serving the 

innovative development in all countries. 

The meetings of WIPO Member States’ 

General Assemblies were held from 24th 

September to 2nd October. 
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A well-known Jiangmen-based motorcycle manufacturing 

company (hereinafter referred to as Company A) 

designed a motorcycle product, and filed a design 

application for the overall appearance of the product in 

2012. It also filed design applications for its components, 

including headlight, front turn light, muffler, taillight etc. In 

2016, Company A noticed there were suspected infringing 

products on the market, and thus entrusted Jiaquan for 

enforcement. Through detailed investigation, Jiaquan 

found a Zhongshan-based company (hereinafter referred 

to as Company B) was selling the suspected infringing 

products. Afterwards, Jiaquan further confirmed the 

suspected infringing products, which were actually 

manufactured by a Guangzhou based-company 

(hereinafter referred to as Company C), fall into the 

protection scope of six designs owned by company A. 

Therefore, after collecting the evidences, Jiaquan, 

representing company A, brought a lawsuit against 

Company B and C before the Guangzhou Intellectual 

Property Court. 

The Guangzhou Intellectual Property Court accepted the 

case and hearings were held. On the hearings, Company 

A submitted evidences (including the annual sales report 

and the industry ranking certificates) to prove its fame in 

the industry, Company B claim no liability for damages of 

infringement as its products were purchased legally from 

Company C, and Company C admitted that it 

manufactured the infringing products and sold them to 
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Yuning LI
Patent Attorney

Mechanical Engineering Group

Mr. LI was graduated from 
Guangxi University of Science 
and Technology with a bachelor 
degree of mechanics 
engineering and automation.

LI has a variety of working 
experience in different 
industries which includes forest 
product, container 
manufacturing, motorbike 
manufacturing and air-
conditioner production. He had 
been engaged with equipment 
manager, production line 
construction and 
transformation, supervisor for 
factory infrastructure projects 
and intellectual property 
manager and so on.

He joined jiaquan in 2013 and 
now he is mainly specialized in 
patent application and 
prosecution as well as providing 
suggestions for infringement 
actions.
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Company B. 

During the hearings, our attorney suggested 

that even though Company B had provided 

the qualification certificates and the related 

purchase invoices of the products, its no-

liability claim shall not be upheld, as the 

essential factor of the no-liability claim is 

“without knowing”. However, Company A is 

well-known in the industry, and its patented 

products have very good sales 

performance. Moreover, there is distinct gap 

between the infringing products and the 

patented products as far as price is 

concerned. 

The Guangzhou Intellectual Property Court 

upheld the claims of Company A at last, and 

ordered Company B to compensate RMB 

15,000 (approx. USD 2,160) and Company 

C to compensate RMB 400,000 (approx. 

USD 5,760) to Company A.

Article 70 of Patent Law of the People’s 

Republic of China 

Where any person, for the purpose of 

production and business operation, uses, 

offers to sell or sells a patent-infringing 

product without knowing that such product 

is produced and sold without permission of 

the patentee, he shall not be liable for 

compensation provided that the legitimate 

source of the product can be proved.

Article 25 of Supreme People's Court’s 

Interpretation on Several Issues Concerning 

the Application of Law in the Trial of Cases 

Involving Infringement of Patent Rights (2)

Where any person, for the purpose of 

production and business operation, uses, 

offers to sell or sells a patent-infringing 

product without knowing that such product 

is produced and sold without permission of 

the patentee, and the legitimate source of 

the product can be proved, if the patentee 

requests stopping the aforesaid infringing 

acts, the People's Court shall support it, 

except that the user of the patent-infringing 

product can prove the fair consideration of 

the product has been paid.

The term “without knowing” refers to 

“actually not knowing” and “shall not be able 

to know.”

The term “legitimate source” refers to 

product that is obtained through regular 

business ways such as the legitimate sales 

channels or common sales contracts. The 

users and sellers shall provide evidences in 

accordance with the regular trading practice 

in support of its legitimate source claim.. 

In this case, Company B is the seller of the 

infringing products. Company A submitted 

evidences such as sales volume and 

ranking, certificates of Guangdong Famous 

Trademark and Well-known Trademark, 

online commercial and price list of which 

proved its fame in the industry. Company B, 

as an experienced seller of motorcycles, 

comparing with the common consumers, 

shall bear higher duty to exam the products 

Legal Basis
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before purchasing them, especially when knowing that the price of the infringing products are 

far lower than that of the patented products.

Although Company B had proved that the products were actually from Company C, and 

asserted for no-liability claim, the Guangzhou Intellectual Property Court ruled that Company B 

fails to meet the requirement of “without knowing”, and it does not objectively obtain the 

products through normal legitimate business ways, and it therefore cannot get away from the 

liability of infringement.  
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